Minutes of the Annual Meeting of NCR-87
June 10-11, 2003

Manhattan, Kansas

Host:  Kansas State University, Department of Animal Science and Industry
Members and Advisors Attending
David Lalman, President (Oklahoma State University)

Greg Lardy, Vice President (North Dakota State University)

Trey Patterson, Secretary (South Dakota State University)

Jack Whittier (Colorado State University)
Dan Faulkner (University of Illinois)

Jim Russell (Iowa State University)
Twig Marston (Kansas State University)

Dan Buskirk (Michigan State University)

Cliff Lamb (University of Minnesota)

David Patterson (University of Missouri)

Rick Rasby (University of Nebraska)

John Hall (Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University)

Dan Schaefer (University of Wisconsin)

Steve Paisley (University of Wyoming)

Don Boggs, Administrative Advisor (South Dakota State University)

Henry Tyrell, CSREES Advisor 
Members and Advisors Absent

Ron Lemenager (Purdue University)

Tom Turner (Ohio State University)

Guests
Greg Highfill (OSU); Glen Selk (OSU); Jack Wallace (OSU); Jason Banta (OSU); Jack Riley (KSU); Larry Hollis (KSU); Don Llewellyn (KSU); Sandy Johnson (KSU); Joel DeRouchey (KSU); Nicolas Di Lorenzo (UMN); Jamie Larson (UMN); Rud Wasson (UMN); Jon Bader (UMO); Freddie Kojima (UMO); Cody Wright (SDSU)
On June 10, 2003, the NCR-87 Committee and guests convened on the Kansas State University campus.  Jack Riley, Head of the Department of Animal Science and Industry at Kansas State, welcomed the attendees and gave an overview of the Department.  Individual station reports were given for each NCR-87 objective.  A period of questions and interaction was associated with each station report.
On June 11, President David Lalman called the 2003 NCR-87 business meeting to order.
Old Business  
David Lalman and the rest of the committee expressed thanks to 2002-2003 Secretary Greg Lardy for prompt and complete preparation of the 2002 Annual Report.  
John Hall moved to accept the 2002 minutes.  Rick Rasby seconded.  The motion carried.

Trey Patterson, 2003-2004 Secretary, gave instructions for submission of 2003 station reports.  Final copies of station reports were requested by July 3, 2003.

Greg Lardy informed attendees that the NCR-185 (feedlot) committee was interested in working with the NCR-87 committee in preparation of Extension publications pertaining to early weaning.  Dan Faulkner and Rick Rasby agreed to coordinate the preparation of Extensions publications pertaining to early weaning as it impacts cow/calf management.
David Lalman questioned the committee regarding the appropriate procedure for publishing papers jointly prepared by committee members in multiple institutions, and he asked if the committee should draft a standard process for joint publications.  Don Boggs recommended 1) co-authors work with their individual media departments to jointly publish Extension papers, 2) co-authors share expenses, 3) papers be peer-reviewed, and 4) joint publications be listed as NCR-87 projects.  No motions were made.
Greg Lardy and Trey Patterson were asked to comment on the NCR-87 sponsored symposium at 2003 Midwest Animal Science meetings entitled “Application of the 1996 NRC to Range Cattle Nutrition.”  The symposium included 5 speakers from Nebraska, South Dakota, Illinois, Oklahoma, and North Dakota.  Four speakers were NCR-87 members with one outside speaker invited (Nebraska).  The audience included Extension specialists, scientists, industry professionals, and Extension educators.   Attendance at the symposium was estimated at around 100 people and feedback was positive.  Two review publications stemming from the symposium were submitted to the Journal of Animal Science (under review at time of meeting).  One Extension Fact Sheet was prepared and handed out at the symposium.  The Fact Sheet will be formally published as a “joint publication.”
There was discussion over the appropriate journal for publishing symposia proceedings.  Papers from the 2002 NCR-87 sponsored symposium were published in the Professional Animal Scientist.  Twig Marston stated that the Professional Animal Scientists was a good avenue for publishing review articles.  David Patterson suggested that the web-based publication of review papers by the Journal of Animal Science may not be highly utilized.
David Lalman asked if the committee should address the issue of NIRS fecal monitoring as a method to predict grazed diet quality of cattle and subsequent animal performance.  In the past, the committee has discussed the possibility of devoting a portion of the annual meeting to this topic or hosting an NIRS fecal monitoring symposium. Trey Patterson said that symposium on fecal monitoring would not be appropriate given the amount of published data available.  Rick Rasby also questioned the appropriateness of a symposium on the topic.  Dan Faulkner suggested that we did not want it to appear that the NCR-87 committee was endorsing fecal monitoring.  Jack Whittier questioned the degree of NRCS adoption of the technology to date.  Committee responses were that Virginia, Illinois, Oklahoma, and Kansas did not have a high degree of adoption.  Don Boggs suggested that the committee stay focused on Objective 1a and work on validation of the Beef Cattle NRC rather than focus on NIRS fecal monitoring.  David Lalman suggested that committee members continue to design experiments to validate the Beef Cattle NRC.  No plans were made to visit the issue of NIRS fecal monitoring in a meeting or symposium.
New Business
David Lalman asked if the committee wanted to sponsor a symposium in 2004 at Midwest Animal Science meetings.  The committee consensus was that previous symposia were successful and they should be continued. Trey Patterson recommended alternating each year between a reproductive management and nutrition focus for the symposium.  Dan Faulkner suggested that the committee could sponsor both a reproductive management and nutrition symposium.  
Jack Whittier suggested the Western Section Meetings would be an appropriate avenue for NCR-87 sponsored symposia as well.
The committee discussed topics for a 2004 Midwest Animal Science Meeting symposium.  John Hall asked if a symposium on the effects of fat supplementation on reproduction would be appropriate.  Dan Faulkner suggested fat supplementation, heifer development, and self-fed supplements as viable topics for the symposium.  Rick Rasby stated that he would like to see more data on fat supplementation before developing a symposium on the topic.  
Dan Faulkner suggested that complimentary and collaborative studies in the area of fat supplementation to breeding cattle were needed.

Dave Lalman asked if “Systems” would be an appropriate topic and if collaboration with the NC225 Committee was a possibility.  Dan Faulkner said a member of the NC225 committee had suggested a symposium dedicated to production systems.

The committee discussed the topic of heifer development as a symposium theme.  Jack Whittier and Don Boggs suggested the symposium focus on heifer and young cow management.  The committee agreed.

John Hall moved that NCR-87 sponsor a symposium at the 2004 Midwest Animal Science Meetings (in conjunction with Midwest ASAS Extension Committee) entitled “Management of the Young Cow.”  Cliff Lamb seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Greg Lardy, John Hall, Twig Marston, and Dave Lalman agreed to serve on the planning committee.

Dave Patterson moved to hold the 2004 NCR-87 Annual Meeting at Grand Rapids, MN.  Rick Rasby seconded.  The motion carried.  Cliff Lamb and the University of Minnesota will host the 2004 meeting.  The dates of June 7, 8, and 9th were set for the meeting. 

John Hall nominated Steve Paisley as the 2004-2005 secretary.  Trey Patterson seconded.  Twig Marston moved for nominations to cease, and Cliff Lamb seconded the motion.  A unanimous ballot was cast for Steve Paisley.

Don Boggs gave an administrative update.  He stated that all committee members must be officially appointed to the committee through NIMSS.  If not already assigned, Don suggested having the Ag Experiment Station Director at respective institutions nominate committee members.  He asked if anyone else needed to be included on the committee.  No suggestions were made.  Don asked that minutes be submitted within 60-d of the meeting.  He updated the group on the deadlines for NRI letters of intent and applications.  Don suggested that symposia committees design an evaluation process to document impact.
Henry Tyrell provided an update from CSREES.  Henry explained the administrative structure of CSREES and how the funding mechanism functions.  He explained personnel changes within CSREES and reviewed federal budget allocations.
Twig Marston moved to adjourn the business meeting, and Trey Patterson seconded.  The motion carried and the meeting was adjourned.

The committee then participated in a general discussion over Country of Origin Labeling laws and requirements.  Each committee member reported on activities in their states to educate and prepare state beef industries for expected laws concerning the source verification of beef cattle.

Jack Whittier gave an update on emerging animal identification technology. 

The committee expressed thanks to Twig Marston and Kansas State University for hosting the meeting.

The committee adjourned until 2004.

Respectfully Submitted,

H. H. “Trey” Patterson

Secretary, 2003-2004
